


to appoint fifteen people to an advisory
committee. He was willing to do so and
the committee held its organizational
meeting which | was unable to attend.
That “slip” resulted in my being chair-
man of the group for two years.

What did the advisory committee
do?

I find it difficult, even today, to
describe exactly how things worked. On
a formal basis, the committee usually
met only once each quarter and, tech-
nically, the coordinator of the office had
no real responsibility either to ask our
advice or, if advice was given, to foliow
it; however, we didn't spend a ot of time
on defining roles and responsibilities.
We just rolled up our sleeves and
decided that some things needed doing.

Early on, we saw our role as catalytic
and agreed that we did not want to have
a large staff nor spend a great deal of
money, but we did want to find ways in
which volunteers could be used more
effectively in state government.
Whether it was the annual conference,
which has grown each year in terms of
both attendance and effectiveness of
the training, or other kinds of technical
assistance provided around the state,
no one made much distinction between
who was staff and who was volunteer.
The objective was clear and we set
about to achieve it together.

As chairman of the advisory com-
mittee, was your role any different?

There were some ceremonial aspects
that | had to tend to, such as presiding
at the annual conference and occa-
sional calls on the governor to talk about
our progress. In addition, it was also
necessary to begin to seek financial
support from the state for the office. At
one point it appeared that one position
was not going to be funded by the
legislature. | was asked to testify at a
committee hearing on this position and
was able to talk successfully about the
cost of the position and the quantifiable
benefits which could be achieved if the
position were funded. At least in that
instance, a businessman's “bottom line”
perspective seemed to be persuasive to
our legisiators.

On another occasion, ACTION was
having some difficulty in mustering
Congressional support and | was asked
to give a citizen's point of view on the
use of taxpayer's funds for volunteer-
type activities. One of our continuing
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problems has been to explain why any
funding is necessary for an activity
associated with volunteerism. A point
we have made over and over again is
that while volunteers are “free,” their
activities need to be managed by
professionals (just as does the utiliza-
tion of any other resource) and that it is
appropriate and cost effective for a
government organization to allocate
funds for the management of these
resources.

Did you encounter any other prob-
lems related to state government
volunteerism?

Towards the end of my two-year stint
as chairman, our coordinator decided it
was time for her to move on and we
were faced with the problem of choos-
ing a successor. The authority to hire the
successor rested completely with a
division head in the state government.
He was not required to consult the
Advisory Committee, but when | volun-
teered to work with him in interviewing
candidates and to be a part of the selec-
tion process, he readily agreed.
Together, we interviewed several candi-
dates and, as | recall, some thirteen of
the “normal” working hours in a week
during that hectic period were devoted
to that particular effort. As it happened,
we were able to easily reach a consen-
sus on the "right” candidate and he was
hired and is performing superbly. | am
told that this is one of the few occasions
in the history of the state government
where a citizen was directly involved in
the hiring of a state employee.

After serving as chairman of the
advisory committee, what was your
role in the operation of the State
Office on Volunteerism?

With the election of a new governor in
1978, attention was focused on the
organizational structure of state govern-
ment. The State Office, having been cre-
ated by executive order, had been
placed in what we call in Virginia the
Finance and Administration Secretariat.
This secretariat was responsible for
“rations and quarters,” but our policy
direction had come directly from the
previous governor through one of his
assistants. The new governor thought
this was a less than appropriate
organizational structure and asked us to
examine it and to make a recommenda-
tion to him as to how it might be
improved.

| chaired a subcommittee of the
advisory committee which determined
that we should report administratively to
the Secretary for Human Resources and
that it was time for us to seek the bless-
ing of the legislature as to the need for
this function in state government. I'm
happy to report that the bill we drafted
was passed and that the State Office on
Volunteerism of Virginia is now almost
totally funded out of state tax revenues.

Was that the highlight of the bill?

There is one aspect of “our” bill about
which | am particularly proud and that is
that we built into it a five-year “sunset”
provision mandating a legislative review
of our performance before the funding
of the office could be continued. We
believe that volunteers can be used
effectively in state government, that the
benefits can be quantified and that
there is a real case for the expenditure
of tax funds for this purpose. Qur belief
is that the case is so strong that we
were willing to subject the State Office
on Volunteerism to the perils of the
political process in an attempt to
demonstrate our unwillingness to create
a bureaucracy with an unlimited life.

And today, the State Office is still
going strong?

By all indications, Virginia's State
Office—which is now the Division of
Volunteerism—is one of the leading
organizations of its kind in the country.
Our success is the result of a demon-
strated need and of the dedication of
countless volunteers and our small, but
most effective, paid staff.

There are thousands of volunteers
today in Virginia's state government, but
there are enormous opportunities yet to
be exploited. The more citizens we can
encourage to volunteer, the more oppor-
tunities we have for an informed elector-
ate who can support the many dedi-
cated professionals in state govern-
ment.

We have met resistance from some of
those professionals who are unwilling to
have citizens be privy to how state
government works, but they are in the
minority. The majority welcome the
expertise and additional perspectives
which volunteers bring to bear on their
problems and appreciate, perhaps more
than anything else, in the era of Proposi-
tion 13, the value they add at little or no
cost.
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